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HOLYROOD – FINANCIAL POSITION REPORT 
 
Thank you for your letter of 4 December. I entirely appreciate the Committee’s concern 
and I apologise for the fact that you were not fully updated on the revised position before 
the issue of the press release explaining the further delay to programme. As you will 
have noted, we did not include any revised cost information in the news release and 
acknowledged that once we had written advice from the cost consultant we would report 
that to the Committee in the usual way. That written advice was only received by the 
Project Director on 28 November. 
 
Programme position 
 
As you will recall, the latest report which we made to the Committee was based on the 
risk review undertaken in May 2002, known as Review P. That review was undertaken in 
the context of a working target programme referred to as ‘6a’ and the costs identified in 
the risk review were those deemed necessary to achieve completion of the works by 
April 2003. Between May and late September, there was some slippage against 6a, but 
the Construction Manager continued to advise us that these delays were capable of 
being absorbed within the overall programme by re-organisation and re-sequencing of 
works. In addition, as the Committee is aware, we were awaiting confirmation in 
September from the Specialist Glazing company that they could meet the client’s target 
programme. 
 
As the Project Director indicated in giving evidence to the Committee in October, 
concerns were then emerging about the viability of programme 6a and the prospects of 
continuing to absorb further delay. The Construction Manager was subsequently asked 
to prepare a revised ‘best’ programme and to report it to the HPT by the end of October. 
That programme review, (resulting in new programme ‘6b’), made it clear that a number 
of important areas including the specialist glazing around the public stair and systems 
commissioning in the Chamber could not be completed until around the end of August 
2003. This slippage is due to a number of factors, including the resolution of some 
complex technical challenges and the finalising of blast testing of the East windows. 
 
Forthcoming ‘risk review’ 
 
Whenever a revised programme is agreed, a risk review is normally undertaken in order 
to assess the financial implications of the timetable that is being targeted. In this 
instance, given the critical importance of programme to migration planning, a dual-
purpose review is being held which will assess the risks to programme as well as 



reviewing the cost requirements to complete. That exercise is scheduled for 11th 
December and the analysis will not be available to us until the results have been 
examined in detail by the cost consultant. Unfortunately, therefore we will not be in a 
position to report the outcome of that on the 17th, although we will of course make it 
available to the Committee as soon as possible after the recess. Provisional assessment 
of costs to completion 
 
However, we have asked our cost consultants to anticipate as far as possible that full 
risk review by advising us specifically on the likely costs of the revised programme. The 
cost consultant has provisionally estimated that the move to programme 6b has a total 
cost of £12m net (£15.9m gross, including fees and VAT). £5m of that net sum is 
attributable to the costs of slippage against programme 6a. Some, or all of that may be 
included within the £10m identified for disruption and prolongation at the last risk review. 
 
The remainder of the sum is attributable to the costs of implementing the various 
measures required to complete the programme by the revised target date. The SPCB 
has asked the cost consultant what the effects would be of not implementing these and 
simply allowing the programme to run its course. He has advised that any increased 
lengthening of the overall programme will carry significant and rapidly growing financial 
risks and that the simplest way to limit this ongoing exposure is to finish the project. He 
has also advised that ‘depressurising’ the drive to completion would expose the client to 
additional costs which would in all likelihood soon eclipse the acceleration costs 
currently assessed against programme 6(b). 
 
Notwithstanding this advice, measures have been put in place by the Project Team to 
ensure that specific acceleration measures are instructed only on the basis of a clear 
recommendation by the construction manager and cost consultant as to their value. 
 
The sums set out above will be reviewed in detail at the forthcoming risk review, along 
with all the other allowances made at the time of Risk P. We are aware that it is possible 
that variations and delays to some packages may have exceeded the overall allowances 
against individual packages made at Risk P, although this cannot be confirmed until the 
cost consultant has reported on the risk review. 
 
Conclusion 
I can assure you that as soon as the revised risk review has been considered by the 
Holyrood Progress Group and the Corporate Body, we will report it to the Committee in 
the usual way. 
 
 

David Steel 


